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CPD GUIDANCE 
 
Objectives of Agenda Item 

• To consider a draft Project Scope document, and approve the document for release 
as a Request for Proposals (RFP) to potential consultants. 

 
Background 
An IAESB Task Force has been working since early 2006 on a project to explore the 
development of an International Education Information Paper (IEIP) designed to assist 
member bodies and others with the implementation of IES 7, Continuing Professional 
Development: A Program of Lifelong Learning and Continuing Development of 
Professional Competence.   
 
At its meeting in Santiago in July 2006, the IAESB discussed a report from Mel Berg, CPD 
Task Force Chair, detailing the Task Force’s initial findings following literature and 
website reviews to establish the extent of and approaches to output-based CPD in 
accounting and other professions.  The IAESB noted that the review was limited in scope, 
but that this was a reflection of the scarcity of professions pursuing output-based 
approaches to CPD in general.   
 
It was also noted that only a small number of IFAC member bodies had recently introduced 
output-based (or combination) approaches to CPD.  This was perhaps the result of a number 
of factors, including: 
 

• preferences of regulators for input-based approaches; 
• legal systems requiring input-based approaches; 
• difficulties of educating professional accountants of the benefits of an output-based 

approach; and  
• the fact that many member bodies had only just implemented input-based systems to 

meet the requirements of IES 7 (which came into effect on January 1, 2006).  
 
It was recognized that further work to develop an IEIP on output-based approaches to CPD 
would be difficult with the limited resources available to the Task Force.  It was therefore 
agreed by the IAESB that it would seek external assistance to produce a forward-looking 
IEIP to try and encourage member bodies towards an output-based approach.   



International Accounting Education Standards Board                              Agenda Item 4                         
November 2006 - Istanbul 

Prepared by: Simon Thompson (October 2006)  Page 2 of 2 
 
 

 
It was further agreed that the Task Force, working with IFAC staff, would scope a potential 
project and present a proposal for the development of an IEIP by external consultants to the 
IAESB at its the next meeting in Istanbul, in November 2006. 
 
CAG Commentary 
At its meeting in September 2006, the CAG considered an early version of a draft Project 
Scope document, focused on the development of an IEIP on output-based approaches to 
CPD only. 
 
There was considerable discussion as to the relative merits of input-based and output-based 
approaches to the measurement of CPD learning activities.  While a number of CAG 
members expressed support for output-based approaches, there was general consensus that 
many current systems employed by IFAC member bodies and regulators focused on input 
measures, and that many systems were likely to combine aspects of both approaches.  In 
addition, it was pointed out that inputs are necessary, in any case, to generate outputs, and 
that it would therefore not necessarily be helpful to focus only on the latter. 
 
The CAG strongly recommended that any work undertaken by the IAESB in this area 
should, therefore, recognize the advantages and disadvantages of both approaches, and 
present a range of effective approaches to CPD measurement for consideration by IFAC 
member bodies.  It was agreed that the IAESB would consider a revised Project Scope 
document (Agenda Item 4-1), taking account of the CAG’s recommendations, at its current 
meeting. 
 
CAG members also contributed a number of suggestions for potential external consultants 
able to undertake the proposed project, as well as highlighting work already done in this 
area, by bodies such as the AACSB, FEE and academics, that the consultants might 
consider using as a basis for their work.   
 
There was general agreement that guidance in this area for IFAC member bodies and others 
would be helpful, given the recent implementation of mandatory CPD for all professional 
accountants and the focus of regulators and others on ensuring the maintenance of 
professional competence.  It was agreed that as approaches to CPD are an emerging area of 
interest, and as there are many possible approaches to developing effective CPD systems, 
the production of guidance at the level of an IEIP was best suited to this project. 
 
Material Presented 
 
Agenda Item 4-1 Draft CPD Project Scope Document 
  
 
Action Requested 
The IAESB is asked to: 
 

• Consider the draft Project Scope document in the light of the CAG’s 
recommendations (above), with the aim of approving the document for release as a 
Request for Proposals (RFP) to potential consultants following the meeting.   


